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DACA’s Annual Meeting via Zoom

ACA’s Annual meeting was held remotely via

Zoom on Thursday, September 9. DACA’s Board
decided to go remote due to the increase in the Covid-19
Delta variant and the complications of social distancing
and masking. It was impossible to complete and send
this issue of the Villager before the annual meeting, so
in this issue you can find summaries of the reports.

As per the Bylaws, DACA members re-clected the
four current officers to one-year terms through June
2022 and elected four board members to three-year
terms through June 2024. President Bruce Stein, Vice
President Ed Woods, Secretary Gail Enright, and
Treasurer Brian Stanton will serve another term. The
Board of Directors had four slots vacant in the term to
June 2024. Frank Purdy was elected to serve in the term
vacated by Phil Livingstone, who retired after serving
more than 20 years. Jeff Bishop, Kate Fox, and Wayne
Reid volunteered to continue in place on the board and
were duly re-elected.

Paper ballots were mailed August 27 to non-email
users and (mirabile dictu!) were delivered the next day
to Davidsonville recipients. Thank you to our
Davidsonville Post Office staff!

On August 30, 209 email ballots were sent to
members who had provided email addresses, and they
began to respond immediately. Many thanks to our
active participating members! The invitation and a
password to join the annual meeting via Zoom was sent
to all dues- paid members.

Congratulations and thanks to Frank for taking on a
share of this community effort and responsibility.

Many thanks to Phil Livingstone for his faithful
active service to the community, always there when
DACA needed him.

A representative number of members—old, new,
and in between—attended the meeting, few enough to be
easily manageable by the host. Thanks to Bruce Stein for
presiding, to Melissa Stanton for Zoom hosting, to Kate
Fox for taking notes. Special thanks to James Kitchin for
representing the County Administration and guiding the
board and the members seeking help on specific issues.

Treasurer Brian Stanton reported that DACA is still
financially sound, despite the lack of two years of
income normally resulting from Green Expo. The tree
give-aways in 2020 and 2021 were highly successful,
generating lots of goodwill in the community, although
not creating income.

The Scholarship fund has grown, thanks to support
from members and friends; DACA awarded $500 to
each of two highly qualified applicants in two consecu-
tive years. The Scholarship Committee is continuing to
refine the criteria and will announce them and invite
more applicants for the 20222023 school year.

The Villager, six issues per year, is the greatest
expense for printing and postage; the annual March bulk
mailing of print copies to more than 3,000 readers costs
more than $4,000. The other five issues are sent to just
over 200 recipients. Printing all issues in color increased
the cost over previous years. DACA’s website, master-
fully designed and managed by volunteer Melissa
Stanton, is the next greatest expenditure at less than
$1,500 per year. It includes the (Continued on page 5)
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DACA People

{v«/‘/"
elcome new member Mike 4’/&
Prokopchak and thanks for 4

L Jom our

his gift to DACA in addition to \@ Hpnders
paying dues. Thanks also to June T

Fleck for her gift in addition to
two years dues.

Many thanks to Natalia Bassford for her generous
contribution to DACA in addition to renewing for the
Four Legs Animal Hospital ad in Villager.

Many thanks to Tom and Kris Angelis for their fourth
gift to DACA’s Scholarship Fund.

Greatly appreciate it - always a great read. Thank you,
Matt Power, Chief Admin Officer
Office of the County Executive

I appreciate all you do for our community. Natalia

Congratulations to DACA member Mike Malone,
District 33 Delegate, appointed by Governor Hogan to
serve on the Anne Arundel County Circuit Court.

Testimonial for an advertiser

Years ago when my boys were growing up [ had
several occasions to need a locksmith. Each time, I was
impressed with Lance’s integrity and always remem-

HOMESTEAD GARDENS

Serving Davidsonville’s gardening needs since 1973

Severna. Park
522 Ritchie Hwy

Davidsonville
743 W. Central Ave.

HOMESTEAD GARDENS.cOm

bered that if I ever had a need again, I would call
Lance’s Locksmith. Recently, with my key stuck in the
door, instead of making me pay for a service call, Lance
answered the phone and said, “Judy, try this.” God was
with me and my key extricated itself from the lock. I
cannot tell you how much it means to a lady on a fixed
income to have one good person with the right heart
come to her aid and provide security. I see Lance’s
Locksmith as the perfect example of what makes
Davidsonville great, a community working together for
the greater good of all.

In Memoriam
DBr. William Jones

FPovember 8, 1941 - Qugust 20, 2021
DACA member since 1983

Sept. 2--Is Davidsonville protected from disaster? Is it
faith, luck, good karma? We live in a safe little piece of
heaven, while all around us, near and far, swirls chaos.
Extreme wind, fire, and water have wrought havoc on so
much of the country and even our near neighbors. We
should give thanks for every day without a tragedy. How
long will it continue?

CATLETT’S SERVICE CENTER

537 West Central Avenue e Davidsonville Maryland 21035
Local 410-798-5446 ¢ Balt 410-269-6626¢ DC 301-261-7505

COMPLETE AUTO SERVICE & REPAIR
FOREIGN & DOMESTIC
MARYLAND STATE INSPECTIONS FOR
CARS, TRUCKS, MOTORCYCLES, & TRAILERS

CATLETT'S TOWING

24 HOUR DAMAGE FREE TOWING
ROADSIDE ASSISTANCE
WHEEL LIFT « ROLLBACK SERVICE
MOTORCYCLE TOWING
LOCAL & LONG DISTANCE

537 West Central Avenue ¢ Davidsonville Maryland 21035
Local 410-798-5446 * Balt 410-269-6626¢ DC 301-261-7505
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Office of Planning & Zoning

mong the many zoning applications sent to OPZ are

requests for a variance. What are they taking about?
From the Arundel Planner, September 1:

A zoning variance is a tool used to allow an applicant
to apply for relief from strict application of the zoning
ordinance. It is used when unique physical conditions or
exceptional circumstances prevent a property from being
developed in conformance with the County Zoning Code.
Applications are filed with the zoning section and are
transmitted to the Office of Administrative Hearings for
scheduling. The OPZ prepares recommendations on each
application. The Office of Administrative Hearings
conducts a hearing and ultimately makes the final decision
on the variance. This process is important because it
allows community input into the decision making. This
summer, the Zoning Administration section completed
over 40 recommendations for variance applications.

Zoning Enforcement — Pop Quiz Time!
What is a zoning Certificate of Use?

a) Is awarded to the Zoning Inspector with the best

handwriting.

b) Certifies a business (or other applied entity) meets
zoning requirements.

c) Certifies a business (or other applied entity) meets
permit requirements.

d) None of the above

If you selected “B,” then you are on the way to being
a Zoning superstar! OPZ receives and reviews over 400
applications for Certificates of Use annually. The review
also includes an on-site inspection.

You can find Certificates of Use on the Office of
Planning and Zoning website in the Zoning Enforcement
Section.

County Council Action on Recent Bills

Kate Fox reported at the August board meeting on
zoning bills recently passed by the County Coun-
cil.

Bill 49-21 — Requirements for Special Exception
Uses — Assisted Living Facilities: Passed after being
amended. The bill adjusts the requirements for special
exception use for Assisted Living Facilities to match
what is being done in other areas of the state and U.S..

Bill 61-21 — Outdoor Lighting in Nonresidential
and Residential Zoning Districts: Passed. This bill
added conditions to the County Code for the installa-
tion of outdoor light fixtures on residentially zoned
lots.

Bill 62-21 — Critical Area Overlay for Forest
Conservation Easements: Passed. It requires the
county to convey a forest conservation easement back
to an owner under certain conditions.

Bill 63-21 — Critical Area Overlay — County
Critical Area Layer: Passed. Adopts the Critical Area
Map approved by the Maryland Critical Area Com-
mission.

Bill 66-21 — Prohibited and Temporary Signs:
Amended; to be heard again on September 7. It allows
flutter signs and animated signs, and it changes
requirements for temporary signuse. Concerns are that
it increases the number of types of signs allowed, and
some feel there already are too many signs “junking
up” our roads. Additional concerns are that there are
no provisions for enforcement of penalties for viola-
tions in the bill.

Gluten-Friendly

Private road maintenance by County
Dept of Public Works. (Refer to Vil-
lager Jan-Feb 2021.)This issue arose

when DPW stopped maintaining a road ONLY
in Lindamoor, a neighborhood in Traditional ¢
Annapolis, because the County had no Irish Pub

deed of ownership, as it has no deed for

Davidsonville’s

Menu Available!

many old roads in Davidsonville and
other communities. The issue was re-

Live Music

solved when DPW determined that, gg&i?:‘
based upon its past maintenance history,

it has established maintenance authority

for Carriage Drive and as a result will gzzgg%
change its status in the Road Inventory to 10am to 2pm

“County Responsibility,” restoring all
typical road maintenance services af-
forded to the community between the
mid-1990s and 2015.

584 West Central Ave, Davidsonville, MD

www.KillarneyHousePub.com 410-798-8700
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Growth Action Network and Office of Planning and Zoning on Green Infrastructure

Plan2040 is the name of the new general development
plan adopted at the County Council meeting in May.
The Long Range Planning (LRP) section of the Office of
Planning and Zoning (OPZ) has implemented amendments
into Plan2040, notably the Stakeholder Advisory Commit-
tees (SACs), who will collaborate with staff to develop the
nine region plans. The SACs for Regions 2, 4, and 7 will be
selected and begin meeting this fall. Areas 1, 3, and 9 are
scheduled for December 2022, with 5, 6, and 8 to start in
April 2024.

The Draft 2022 Green Infrastructure Master Plan is
a joint effort between the OPZ and the Department of
Recreation and Parks to be a guide to protecting the
County’s best natural, agricultural, and recreational lands
to connect its vital ecosystems and the remaining natural
lands in Anne Arundel County. The lands identified as the
Green Infrastructure Network will help protect water and
air quality, provide habitat for plants and wildlife, create
opportunities for recreation, and support mitigation of, and
adaptation to, climate change. The Network was made
public on August 12 for public review; comments will be
accepted until September 26. It will not be a regulatory
document but should play a strong role in future planning,
such as in Regional Area Plans, and will be used to guide
future legislation.

The plan is an update to the 2002 Greenways Master
Plan, using newer data to strengthen the ecological, recre-
ational, historic, and cultural assets that support the health
of our environment, while contributing to our social and
economic health. The Green Infrastructure Network
improves water and air quality, supports plants and animals,
and ensures that residents can continue to enjoy a green and
healthy Anne Arundel County.

Past land use legislation has tended to view green
infrastructure as a constraint to development; now it
provides an opportunity to complement growth and en-
hance quality of life. This Plan will be well-synchronized
with initiation of the Regional Planning processes. It should
be one of the first items addressed by the regional plans and

given high priority in land use and zoning decisions.

The Plan’s goal is to preserve an additional 5,000
acres by 2030 so that approximately 30 percent of the land
area of the County would be preserved as Green Infrastruc-
ture. It will be essential to have publicly available annual
updates on progress toward this important goal.

The new Green Infrastructure Plan includes updated
maps showing that the Network contains approximately
113,000 acres. Green Infrastructure will encompass large,
high-quality natural areas — forests, streams, wetlands, and
fields—and the linear corridors that connect them. Approx-
imately 65 percent of the Network is already conserved by
various means. Public ownership such as federal, state, and
county parks protects some areas. Easements protect other
areas that are privately owned.

All citizens stand to benefit from a well-constructed
Green Infrastructure plan. Everyone should review and
comment on the Plan and updated map by visiting the
County’s Green Infrastructure web page, which can be
accessed at www.aacounty.org/green-infrastructure. The
map shows some of the corridors connecting “hubs,” as in
this diagram.

CORRIDOR CORRIDOR

Since the Green Infrastructure Network weaves across the
entire County, public participation will be essential. We
invite you to explore our resources for more information on
how you can stay involved. We also welcome you to send
to greenplan@aacounty.org your questions and comments.
The website provides opportunities to view and submit
comments on the Plan and the updated map. Pay particular
attention to Regional Area 8, which includes Davidsonville,
Harwood, Lothian, and the western part of Edgewater,
covering 99.22 square miles (63,501 acres).

Donald Shankle

Coldwell Banker Residential Brokerage
Office 410-224-2200
Mobile 410-562-1034

LIFETIME MEMBER DISTINGUISHED SALES CLUB
NEGOTIATING REAL ESTATE SALES SINCE 1981

Discover the difference experience makes!
www.thisisthewayhome.com

Flome is not a Face,
it's a Feeling
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Annual meeting report (Continued from page 1)
hundreds of email messages exchanged with a number of
separate and overlapping address lists: the general mem-
bership, the state and county employees and elected
officials with whom DACA interacts; advertisers in the
Villager, the board of directors, and a number of organiza-
tions that provide information to the board. The Villager
editor would be completely lost without Melissa!

Bruce enumerated some of DACA’s previous accom-
plishments in the two years since the last annual meeting
in 2019, as the 2020 meeting was cancelled due to
COVID-19 (this year delayed and held on Zoom due to
Covid Delta). The Board continued with its regular
meetings and the work went on.

DACA held a community meeting regarding the
proposed dog park on Rossback Road and wrote to the
Office of Planning and Zoning to express the opposition of
the nearby residents.

We provided comments to the State Highway Admin-
istration describing the drawbacks of a proposed third Bay
Bridge crossing routed through Davidsonville, Edgewater,
and Mayo and noted our opposition.

We cheered as the Welcome to Davidsonville sign was
installed in the Spring of 2020, funded by contributions
from the Davidsonville Ruritan Club and DACA members
and installed by Homestead Gardens..

DACA wrote to OPZ asking them not to close Gover-
nor Bridge Road during the reconstruction of the Riva
Road/Homewood Road/Governor Bridge Road intersec-
tion. That work is now under way after many delays, and
the road remains open and useable for commuters to
Annapolis.

We signed on to Growth Action Network’s letter to
the County Executive in 2018 opposing Bill 89-18 to
permit solar energy generation plants in RA districts until
further study was completed; then discussed and submitted
comments in February 2021 to the Maryland Public
Service Commission in opposition to changes in the
Maryland Code to permit solar farms that could cause
harm to farms and rural areas.

ANCE'’S
LOC KSMITH
COMPANY

Commercial / Residential / Industrial

Lance Edwards
President

Davidsonville MD 21035
AA Co 410-956-9299

* Fax 410-956-9039

* lance@lancelock.com

DACA continues to review proposed zoning
changes and oppose those that are detrimental to the
good of the community and wrote specifically to
oppose a land use change on Central Avenue in the
Land Use Map. We continue to provide comments to
the OPZ, both positive and negative where appropri-
ate, on Plan 2040 and to monitor land use and zoning
bills that come before the County Council. DACA
serves the community by helping residents who have
questions and concerns about problems they have and
advising them which office or agency to ask for help.

DACA’s Wish List

Bruce continued his report with a number of
requests that have been expressed over recent months
and years by DACA members, most having to do with
the corner of Davidsonville Road and Central Avenue
to make the Village more pedestrian- and bicycle-
friendly.
¢ Speed limit in the Historic District reduced to 30

mph with flashing signs as in Riva.
¢ A ban onuse of “Jake” brakes in the village (pipe

dream!) residential area.
¢ Bicycle lanes on both roads where possible.

Sidewalks on Central Avenue from the corner
store as far as Queen Anne Bridge Road, with a
crosswalk between Foxhall Drive and Davidsonville
Elementary. DES students in Foxhall could walk to
school and reduce the need for school busing.

e A traffic signal working during school hours to
enable crossing Central Avenue at the school.
¢ And at the intersection of #424 and the Rte. 50

ramp, restore the solid red left-turn light to a

blinker so cars turning left from #424 to the #50

east bound ramp can go when there is no oncom-

ing traffic. There were no fatalities at that site
when the red left turn signal was a blinker.

James Kitchin was extremely helpful in providing
websites with answers to these and other questions.
See page 9.

WOODDELL /25> PASSARO

Restorative and Esthetic Dentistry

| ]ames B. Wooddell, D.D.S.
Joseph C. Passaro, D.D.S.

phone: 410-956-5555
fax: 410-798-5165
- web: www.wpdentalgroup.com

3102 Davidsonville Road
Davidsonville, MD 21035

atientc: @g:gﬁ*pdemalgmup.com
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School Report from Cyndi Morgan
at DACA’s August Board Meeting

S uperintendent Dr. Arlotto announced that Anne Arundel
public schools will return to in-person learning five
days a week with mask mandates for all persons in school
regardless of age and vaccination status. Recommended
social distancing and thorough cleaning measures will
continue. AACPS and the Department of Health are
coordinating a Surveillance Testing program, and more
information will follow once it is finalized. The first day of
school was set for Wednesday, September 8.

Start School Later

isa VanBuskirk focuses her attention on AA County’s
Lstart times, too early for the health of school children.
She presses this issue at meetings of the Board of Educa-
tion. She reported the following:

Unfortunately, no decision was made on an implemen-
tation date for new start times during the Board of Educa-
tion meeting on August 18.

Prismatic Services will return in October to give their
final presentation of routes and start times and to determine
the implementation date. I do not know if the January 2022
time frame for implementation set by the Board in January
2021 can be met if the final decision is not made until
October. Prismatic suggested a January start date would be
overly aggressive and potentially chaotic. Transportation

PHILLIPS HOME IMPROVEMENTS

MHIC# 67877 Fully Insured

+ Kitchen & Bath Remodeling
* Finished Basements

» Ceramic Tile

» Roofing

» Painting

* Custom Carpentry

* Minor & Major Home Repairs

Visit our website: www.phi-md.com

410 798 9030

will be resolved by then, but AACPS still must coordinate
a host of other internal and external entities. Implementa-
tion in the 2022—2023 school year may be more likely.

Prismatic has completed routing for two clusters
(Chesapeake and Southern), with three more ready to give
to AACPS for feedback. They anticipate finishing the
initial routing by the end of September.

Most elementary schools will start at 8 a.m., with a few
at 8:30. The earliest elementary pickup is anticipated to be
7:15 a.m. High school will start at 8:30, middle school
either 9:00 or 9:15. Most important, no additional bus
resources are needed to implement these start times.

Prismatic’s routing plan counts 2.5 elementary students
per seat and/or two secondary students per seat, and
designated walk distances. Based on that, AACPS needs up
to 32 more buses to provide a bus seat for every student
eligible, most at the high school level, to meet status quo
start times. Not all those students will necessarily use a bus
seat (reason for a discussion of potentially opting in/out of
transportation services), which would allow for better
management of existing buses. Students at the schools that
need the additional buses do get to school, either via
overcrowded buses or seeking alternative transportation
options (drive, rides from family/friends). AACPS does not
have any ridership data baseline from which buses poten-
tially could be oversubscribed (i.e., they assign 100 stu-
dents to a bus, but only 40 may show up, threfore leaving
open seats, or perhaps 80 may (continued on page 7)

BAY ( H\I\‘Ll'\ll\

HEALTH =—

“No neighbor shall go without needed healthcare”

PRIMARY CARE & BEHAVIORAL HEALTH
Services for all ages

Two convenient locations!
134 Owensville Road, West River, MD 20778
6131 Shady Side Road, Shady Side, MD 20764

Accepting MOST insurances
No insurance? We can Help!
Translation Services Available Onsite
Call for an appointment

Medical Behavioral Health
Phone: (410) 867-4700 Phone: (443) 607-1432

Visit us at baycommunityhealth.org
Follow us @BayCommunityHC

ki

Bay Community Health is a 501(c)3 non-profit erganizaton
All donations are tax deductible

™




September-October 2021

THE VILLAGER

Page 7

Start School Later (Continued from page 6)
show up, making the bus overcrowded). Thus the conserva-
tive estimates of the need for additional buses. As Prismatic
continues to work through attendance zones, the number of
buses needed may be reduced.

Subsequently, the Board unanimously passed a motion
asking Supt. Arlotto and his staff to investigate the feasibil-
ity of opting in or out of transportation for the 202223

school year (similar to what they did for
hybrid in Spring 2021). A report is due
back to the Board in April 2022.

As always, [ will keep you updated
and I thank you for your continued sup-
port. We ARE making progress on start
times. [ really do think it will happen this
time around. The Board is committed to
their decision. The devil is in the details
as they say, and we are indeed at the
devilish part.

Lisa VanBuskirk, Chapter Leader
Start School Later Anne Arundel County

¢ .
BACK TO

SCHOOL

On August 19, Capital reporters Rachael Pacella and
Brandi Bottalico reported that anti-mask protesters, who
opposed Superintendent Arlotto’s requirement for masks to
be worn in school, disrupted the school board meeting on
Wednesday, August 18, as two unmasked board members
declared that Dr. Arlotto does not have the right to require
them—as elected officials—to wear masks. Board member
Corine Frank, Council District 3, moved that mask wearing
be made optional. She wants to “stop masking kids” and
“stop CRT (Critical Race Theory).” The issue was to be
discussed further at the BoE meeting on September 1.

On September 1, the Board announced that its Septem-
ber 2 meeting would be held in a virtual closed session to
vote whether to go into closed session and to discuss the
development and implementation of emergency plans, to
consult with Board counsel, and to conduct administrative
responsibilities.

Ray Alcorn

A Arundel Rivers

 §

FEDERATION From their

August 7 newsletter

e use science, restoration, and community action

to make the South, West, and Rhode Rivers
cleaner and healthier. Our 2021 annual meeting will be
held on a virtual format on Wednesday, September 22.
Registration is required. Send an email to request the
Zoom link.

We’re thrilled to introduce to you our new team
member, Jonathan Bland. Jonathan serves as the Assis-
tant Rivers Program Manager. In this position, he will
support our Riverkeeper and Restoration programs. Go
to the staff page of ARF’s website to learn more about
Jonathan's background.

We broke ground on our newest stream restoration
project at Camp Woodlands in Annapolis. This project,
in partnership with Anne Arundel County's Bureau of
Watershed Protection and Restoration, will restore 1,331
feet of stream and enhance forested habitat and
wetlands.

In the South River, hundreds of millions of oysters
have been raised and released on over a dozen oyster
reefs. This year, our Chesapeake Conservation Corps
Volunteer, Chloe Obara, completed a capstone study on
the oyster reefs. “I used hand tongs: two 20-foot-long
wooden poles with rakes attached to the end to scoop up
the oysters—think giant claw machine! [ have so much
respect for watermen who use this heavy equipment
every day—it is certainly no easy task. With GoPro
cameras, | lowered a tube of PVC pipe mounted with
three GoPro cameras onto the reef surface to take live
footage of the oysters. [ saw barnacles filtering the water
and grass shrimp swimming by. I counted any baby
oysters (spat) I saw and noted any biota such as barna-
cles and crabs living on the shells.”

MHIC #49798

“Quality At An Affordable Price”

’g‘ACORN RENOVATIONS

e Roofing

= Painting
= Bathrooms
¢ General Remodeling

410-956-0852

acornreno@gmail.com

301-805-5774
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Senator Ed Reilly on Gerrymandering
August 11 Redistricting for Congressional Districts

aryland has the worst gerrymandered districts in

the country. Before the 2000 redistricting, Mary-
land was represented in congress by four Republicans and
four Democrats. After the 2000 redistricting, the Congres-
sional delegation swung to six Democrats and two Repub-
licans. After the 2010 redistricting, Democrats gained
another seat, and our Congressional delegation is now
seven Democrats and one Republican. Yet, two of the last
three Maryland Governors have been Republicans. In
December the Governor will call a special session for
redistricting.

You may email me at Edward.Reilly@senate.state
.md.us. This article, Excerpted from Maryland Matters
gives an idea of what to expect: Legislative Leaders Eye
Early December Special Session to Draw Congressional
Map by Bruce DePuyt - July 23, 2021
Members of the House and Senate Democratic caucuses
have been told to block off the week of December 6 for the
once-a-decade process of drawing new congressional lines.
The Census is expected to provide useable numbers on
September 30, and the current expectation is that legislators
will have received enough population data from the U.S.
Census Bureau to be able to gather in early December.

This process has enormous implications for incumbent
officeholders and those thinking about running for one of
Maryland’s eight House seats.

Maryland’s current congressional map

Dist. 3 appears to be three
separated parcels crushed
between Dists. 2, 4, and 5,
with a skinny arm wrapped
around Dist. 4 to the west.

WE DELIVER,
INSTALL, AND REPAIR!

It's as easy as A.B.C...
Always everyday low prices
Best personal service

Commitment to quality service

KitchenAid' MAYTAG Whirlgool AMAN A

10% OFF LABOR ON REPAIRS

(Must be received at time of service. Cannot be used with any other discounts)

6 Mayo Road - 410-956-2020 - www.abcappl.com

Two redistricting commissions are holding hearings
around the state to solicit input from the public. One, with
nine members — three Democrats, three Republicans and
three independents, was appointed by Governor Hogan.

Drawing boundaries early could aid local elections
officials, who will face a tight turnaround as they prepare
for next year’s primary, set for June 28. The candidate
filing deadline is February 22.

Senator Mary Washington (D-Baltimore City) said the
goal will be “to draw lines that are not only fairly represen-
tative of the state of Maryland but also can undergo judicial
scrutiny.”

Happily Ever
After Starts Here

Arundel Federal Savings Bank Home Loan
MRLSH 671636

e

ArundelFederal.com

Somb-or
ARmGER



mailto:Edward.Reilly@senate.state.md.us
mailto:Edward.Reilly@senate.state.md.us
mailto:Edward.Reilly@senate.state.md.us

September-October 2021

THE VILLAGER

Page 9

What James Kitchin Told Us at the Annual Meeting

here to ask for help from AA County departments

Send email to James.kitchin@aacounty.org. [ tried
the websites with variable success, considering that this
editor is not the most adept at maneuvering through
websites.

To report a problem or concern in the community:
https://www.aacounty.org/services-and-programs/repo
rt-a-concern. (I tried this and got there.)

James noted that residents have the opportunity to
comment on the draft Green Master Plan, which can be
found on the OPZ web page https://www.aacounty.org/
departments/planning-and-zoning/long-range-planning
/green-infrastructure-master-plan/. This gave me enough
choices to be able to find it. Comments close on
September 26.

He also mentioned the County’s survey on
community policing, a resource guide for people
affected by the recent tornado, and the phone number of
the Office of Emergency Management, 410-222-0600.

The County survey on policing is at
https://www.aacounty.org/departments/county-executi
ve/community-survey-on-policing/index.html. This took
me right to the survey). You can find help after disaster
storms online. The document can be found at
https://www.aacounty.org/departments/county-executi
ve/forms-and-publications/Disaster%20Resources.pdf.

He reported on budget highlight meetings being held
in each councilmanic district. He said links to each event
can be found on the home page of the County website.

You can learn more about county budgets at
https://www.aacounty.org/departments/budget-office
and click on FY22 Highlights.

DACA’s Board thanks James for his time,
knowledge, and expertise on county and community
issues. One specific example follows:

Good day, Mr. Kitchin,

Thank you for joining the DACA meeting tonight.

I sincerely appreciate your time and all of the

Chris Grizzell

Branch Manager

MMLS #478320

Cell [ Direct: 443-889-6888
Office: 443-451-3430

Fax: 443-451-2430
carizzell@nfmlending.com
wwrw.nfmlending. comicgrizzell

information that you provided to our group.

Iam especially happy to hear about Maryland’s pilot
program, Litter Sweep, for helping to clean up litter in
Maryland.

My husband, Gray, and I have been picking up litter
along our street, Double Gate Road, every once in a
while, and we noticed an inordinate amount of beer
bottles, cans, and litter on the sides of our roads, espe-
cially leading to and from Davidsonville Park. Some of
the litter makes it into Patuxent River, polluting our
environment and the Chesapeake Bay.

Let me know what specifically you need from me
regarding inputs into the Litter Sweep pilot program so
that we can help our communities and our state to
become more environmentally aware and help do our
part. Sincerely, Cynthia “Cyndi” Morgan

This what I found when I looked further into Litter
Sweep:

September 7, 2021 by Jared Adkins

The [Maryland] Department of Transportation State
Highway Administration and Anne Arundel County are
encouraging people to pick up their trash. They kicked
off a litter pick-up campaign today to encourage others
to do the same. They said if people pick up after them-
selves, and pick up trash they see in their areas, it could
save the county a lot of money.

The “MDOT State Highway Administration spends
nearly $8 million dollars a year picking up litter/trash
along our Maryland roadways,” said Tim Smith, SHA
Administrator. “Over a course of five years, that’s
almost $40 million that we’re spending just on litter
pickup alone. That’s dollars that we could be reinvesting
in other parts of our infrastructure but instead, we’re
focusing it on litter.” The current litter sweep lasted
one week and will be repeated quarterly.

INSURED
MHIC # 43396
410-721-0858

Kent Smith  240-508-3813

FREE ESTIMATES

EXTERIOR
PRESSURE
WASHING

Commercial » Residential ‘
Homes (all surfaces)s Decks» Sidewalks « Patios
Wood Preservative Treatments « Staining
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Smithsonian Environmental Research Center
Around the World

n the pages of SERC’s Newsletter On The Edge, you can find
Istories about ecology on the shores of Chesapeake Bay, San
Francisco Bay, and beyond. Explore some of the weird science
that goes on behind the scenes at the Smithsonian, and learn
about the latest discoveries in conservation. You’ll also meet
some of the citizen scientists and other volunteers who bring
life to our education programs and research projects. Want to
subscribe? Contact Kristen Minogue at minoguek(@si.edu with
your name and address to receive a hard copy in your mailbox.
You can also subscribe to our e-newsletter for notifications
about upcoming events and other science stories.

Stories of Ocean Optimism

“Oyster Restoration Proves Its Worth” — Actively restoring
oyster reefs—beyond simply protecting them from harvest—can
create big payoffs, SERC scientists discovered when they took
underwater photos and video of nearly 200 sites.

“Meet the Ocean of 2030” — Imagine a world where a
spearfisher in Senegal can get a local marine life forecast on her
phone. Or an indigenous Alaskan community can share their
salmon knowledge on a global network. That’s the vision of
Marine Life 2030, one of two Smithsonian projects endorsed by
the United Nations’ “Ocean Decade.” Take a plunge.

“What Cannibalism Taught Biologists About Fighting
Invasive Crabs” — In California’s Seadrift Lagoon, citizen

SEY - oy = = =) —— %
i ¢ 5 . [N '
I'r:'-'li.-'-:.:_'._ .[':i:.l'L{'i..'.'ll;_:I:'.'i'l. (S 2P VLR ML ¥, Y T o L
= € o T

TRAVEL BUG, Lic

A10-798-4116

chrisbi@ g velbuglls com wnew, Lrave el een

scientists spent years fighting invasive green crabs. But
just when their efforts appeared to be paying off,
something backfired. In a surprise twist, biologists
realized cannibalism could help keep the crabs in
check.

d at hme, restoring Muddy Creek

“Back To School: SERC Hosts Its First Hybrid
Teacher Training” — Students aren’t the only ones who
learn at SERC. We train teachers too! This summer,
our education team hosted a three-day workshop to
help teachers share science with in-classroom and
remote students.

The Frame Shoppe

Custom Framing

2460 Riva Road
Annapolis, MD 21401

Gary Palmer, Jr Linda Lawrence
410-721-9479 410-573-0434
www.The FrameShoppelnc.com

Delivery and installation
services available

Hours
Monday 10:00~5:00
Tuesday 10:00~7:00
Wednesday 10:00~5:00
Thursday 10:00~7:00
Friday 10:00~5:00
Saturday 10:00~5:00
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Thomas Point Light
Honored with

THOMAS POINT SHOAL —|rowsmbevns

LIGHTHOUSE n the USPS series of

Icommemorative
stamps, Thomas Point
Light is one of five
East Coast lighthouses
to be recognized for
their iconic status, still
a working guide to
ships and boaters on
| Chesapeake Bay. Off
&l the tip of Arundel on
the Bay where South
River meets the Bay, it
is a familiar sight to the
people who use and love the Bay.

Thomas Point Light is the last surviving screwpile
lighthouse still on its original location, and one of only 12
lighthouses to be designated a National Historic Landmark.

You can book a tour at the website for Thomas Point
Shoal Lighthouse Tours. The duration of the tour is 1.5
hours and includes a 30-minute boat ride to the lighthouse,
a docent-led tour of the interior, and a 30-minute return
boatride. Tours depart from Annapolis behind the Annapo-
lis Maritime Museum at 723 Second Street, Annapolis
Three tours are offered each day: 9:00 am, 11:00 am, and
at 1:00 pm.

oAW1 i E N D RLL

Community Farmers Market in Davidsonville
Riva Trace Baptist Church 475 West Central Avenue
Local bakers, makers, growers, and much more!

Open Friday evenings from 5:00 until 9:00 pm
through October 29th
Monet Clements, Market Master, 301.803.9118 x700
www.visionmarketsmd.com

Commonsense Advice from AA County Police

nne Arundel Residents Vaccinated as of 9/07/2021:
First Dose, 340,898 (58.8%)
Second Dose, 329,493 (56.8%)

Delta variant COVID-19 cases are rapidly rising
across Maryland. Given the substantial COVID-19 trans-
mission rate in Anne Arundel County, the following actions
are recommended:

Wearing a face covering is strongly encouraged in all
public indoor settings, regardless of your vaccination status.
Now is the time to get vaccinated. Appointments and
walk-in vaccinations are available everyday.

Everyone who has COVID-19 symptoms should get
tested. If you have pgmes
been around some-
one with a con-
firmed case of
COVID-19, seek
testing three to five
days after exposure
even if you are fully FEs=
vaccinated and do
not have symptoms.

Play outdoors. It’s safer.

FOUR LEGS

ANIMAL HOSPITAL

Your +
Pﬁgalthy

infernal wedicine
Str a&l" 9

belwavior prololems

healtircare

all, 6&’948«5

i T‘Mnaf

vaccines

f

four .net
8-522

MD 21035
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South County Land Use Problem Can Affect All County Parks: Composting?

ands Road Park, containing 181.67 acres, sits along the

Patuxent River in southern Anne Arundel County. Once
occupied by a Super Rubble Landfill, the land has become
a haven for many migratory and breeding bird species,
racking up a count of 181 avian species—many of which
are listed by the International Union for Conservation of
Nature (IUCN) as “in decline.” More than half the park lies
within the Critical Area and Resource Conservation Area
for the Patuxent River, and within a state-designated
Targeted Ecological Area (targeted for conservation). Parts
of the park are designated as ““significant for conservation”
within the Maryland State Biodiversity Conservation
Network.

Al-Ray Rubble Landfill operated on the entire 180-acre
site from 1984 until April 1994. When it ceased accepting
waste in December 1994, the site was covered with dirt
without installing a bottom liner or leachate collection
system. An impermeable synthetic membrane cap was
placed over part of the site (except where the slope is
steep), 30 inches of sand/gravel and soil were placed over
the membrane, and the “site was vegetated using only
shallow-rooting material.” Anne Arundel County acquired
the site in December 2003 from Al-Ray, apparently as a
donation to be used as a park. The County promised local
residents that it would be developed as a park but has
installed no park amenities other than a few basketball
courts.

In October 2020 the County leased five acres to Garrity
Renewables for use as a composting facility and in Decem-
ber 2020 issued a grading permit. The five-acre area is at
the Bayard Road entrance to the park, outside the 1,000
foot Critical Area of the Patuxent River.

BAY BREEZE
HEATING AND
COOLING, INC.

Contracts Available Free estimates
Service all brands Financing (with approval)
Indoor Air Quality Lifetime Warranties

Residential Replacements Rebates Available

www.baybreezehvac.com
1 888 300 3690

The Patuxent Riverkeeper and local residents have
long been fighting to reduce traffic on Sands Road as well
as stop destructive use of the land along the Patuxent River
in Southern Anne Arundel County. Despite promises made
by the county to approve no new industrial use along the
Sands Road corridor—as recently as April 2021—a bill
creating an exception to Maryland Department of Environ-
ment laws for this operation was approved in May 2021.

The impact of such heavy use on such a sensitive site
raises significant concerns on many levels: potential
damage to the capped landfill, leading to increased levels
of contaminants from the site; possible detrimental nutrient
runoff into Ferry Branch and the Patuxent; and increased
traffic on already dangerous and overused roads.

The terms of the transfer of property to the County
require a semi-annual Groundwater Monitoring Report.
The last environmental report published on the Maryland
Department of Environment website, in 2019, stated that
the area must be kept mown, free from trees, and its access
limited by, at least, closing and locking the gates. Yet,
despite the apparent need to keep people off the rubble fill
cap, the county is allowing a private company to raise
buildings, lay impervious concrete, use heavy machinery,
and create stormwater management through regrading part
of the site. The president of Veteran Compost, one of three
companies joined in this project, stated that the site “will
handle 20 to 30 tons per day of food waste and an equal
amount of manure/bedding or wood chips each day.”

Most people recognize and agree that composting
facilities can perform a valuable and environmentally sound
service. The Veterans Compost facility in Aberdeen
appears to be working with and  (continued on page 13)

'/, Off Vaccines

(Rabies, Distemper-Parvo, FVRCP) FOR NEW CLIENTS ONLY

Must be combined with a paid exam

FamiLy
'VETERINARY
CuiNic |

Py
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> 520

Does ThAT THING GET
“ANIMAL PLANET" ?

Family Veterinary Clinic * 1413 Defense Hwy., Gambrills, MD 21054
www.FamilyVeterinaryClinic.com - 410-721-4545
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Composting at Sands Road Park (from page 12)
for environmental sustainability. Garrity Renewables laid
an impervious surface at Sands Road Park prior to comple-
tion of permitting and acquired a two-year grant from the
Maryland Department of Agriculture in 2016 to develop “a
compost demonstration project and public education/
training facility for farmers throughout Maryland,” yet it
has not fulfilled that grant as 0of 2021. The company has not
said how it intends to care for the capping above a Super
Rubble Landfill site.

To visit the park, take Route 2 (Solomons Island Road)
south until you reach the traffic circle. At the circle, make
a right onto Route 422 (Bayard Road). At the end of
Bayard Road, cross over Sands Road into the park. Large
trucks using the facility will travel the local roads through
Davidsonville, Harwood, and Lothian.

No formal citizen opposition has arisen to the permit-
ting of the private use of this park. However, the proposed
facility will have some impact on birds, conservation,
environmental issues, and local residents. Concerned
citizens may request an environmental impact study on this
sensitive site and/or reach out to the developers to encour-
age that development minimize adverse environmental
impact.

As this appears to be a done deal, concerned citizens
should keep an eye on activities at the site and verify that
regulations are observed. They can reach out to neighbors
to inform them of the importance of Sands Road Park for
the neighborhood, conservation, and the health of the
Patuxent River watershed. Interested birders and environ-
mental and conservation experts could help forge the future
and mitigate current issues. Please reach out to me at
jovet@aol.com if you would like to help.

Information from Joanne Howl, West River
Submitted by DACA member Michael Prokopchak

\ Minuteman
Press.CROFTON

WE DESIGN, PRINT & PROMOTE...YOU!

2217A Defense Highway
Crofton, MD 21114

410.451.0218

info@mmpcrofton.com
mmpcrofton.com

Receive 50% Off

5 O%OFF

YOUR NEXT ORDER
PROMO CODE MMP50

Y

on any new order over $100.00*

Can the Bay Be Saved?

The Chesapeake Bay Summit 2021 took place in April,
convening a discussion of the critical issues that face

the Chesapeake Bay. In its latest edition of The Chesa-
peake Bay Summit, Maryland Public Television host Frank
Sesno* drove compelling conversation by a panel of
knowledgeable experts, activists, and officials on Chesa-
peake Bay health and cleanup. Panelists were Carin
Bisland, Branch Chief, Partnerships and Accountability
Branch, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency; Ben
Grumbles, Maryland Secretary of the Environment; Jennie
Schmidt, MS, RD, Schmidt Farms Inc.; Matt Strickler,
Virginia Secretary of Natural Resources and Chief Resil-
ience Officer; Fred Tutman, Founding Patuxent River-
keeper; Jill Whitcomb, Director, Chesapeake Bay Program
Office at Pennsylvania Department of Environmental
Protection; Tim Wheeler, Associate Editor and Senior
Writer, The Bay Journal.

In 2010, the federal government ordered states in the
Chesapeake Bay watershed—Virginia, West Virginia,
Maryland, Pennsylvania, Delaware, and New York—to
meet federal clean water guidelines, or else. Now, it doesn’t
look like they’re going to make the 2025 deadline.

Though progress has been made in keeping pollut-
ants out of tributaries that feed the Bay, a combination of
factors such as a lack of regulatory enforcement by states,
accelerating impacts of climate change, and the effects of
COVID-19 are hindering long-standing efforts.

To meet the federally-mandated 2025 deadline that
calls for reduced amounts of nutrients, sediment, and other
pollutants that harm the Bay’s health, efforts will have to
accelerate at a pace never seen before. Yearly nitrogen
reduction will have to triple. The pace with which stream-
side buffers and agricultural best management practices are
installed will have to pick up substantially. The stakes are
high: the Chesapeake Bay and its tributaries remain toxic
and prone to algal blooms that  (continued on page 15)

We are your Local printing company
here to help you with:
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Contact information for Government Officials
State District 33
Sen. Edward R. Reilly 410-841-3568 edward.reilly@senate.state.md.us
Del. Michael E. Malone 410-841-3510michael.malone@house.state.md.us
Del. Heather Bagnall 410-841-3406 heather.bagnall@house.state.md.us
Del. Sid Saab 410-841-3551 sid.saab@house.state.md.us
Anne Arundel County
County Executive Steuart Pittman 410-222-1821 expitt99@aacounty.org
Council District 7 Jessica Haire 410-222-1401 jessica.haire@aacounty.org
District 7 Assistant Matt Pipkin  410-222-2417 cepipk33@aacounty.org
Community Constituent representative for the Seventh Council District

Vincent Moulden 410-222-1401 exmoul00@aacounty.org
Clerk of the Circuit Court aaclerkadmin@mdcourts.gov
Scott Poyer 410-222-1187

Email addresses of AA County Board of Education members
Candace Antwine, Council District 1 died July 16

Robert Silkworth, Council District 2 rsilkworth@aacps.org
Corine Frank, Council District 3 clfrank(@aacps.org
Melissa Ellis, Council District 4 mkellis@aacps.org
Dana Schallheim, Council District 5 dschallheim@aacps.org
Joanna Bache Tobin, Council District 6 Jbtobin@aacps.org
Michelle Corkadel, Council District 7 mcorkadel@aacps.org
Bunmi Omisore, student member until June 30, 2022  bomisore@aacps.org
Superintendent George Arlotto superintendent(@aacps.org
boardoffice@aacps.org garlotto@aacps.org

The Anne Arundel County Department of Health is conducting the annual
Raccoon Oral Rabies Vaccination (ORV) Project, throughout September. Baits
will be placed throughout Anne Arundel County to vaccinate raccoons against
rabies. The project should be completed by the end of September, weather
permitting.

Anne Arundel

Medical Center
The Auxiliary of Anne Arundel
Medical Center, 2001 Medical
Parkway, Annapolis, needs vol-
unteers ages 18 and older, day-
time and evening hours, week-
days and weekends. Positions
include opportunities in patient
interaction, customer service, and
retail assistance. The auxiliary
has been serving the hospital
since 1944. Volunteers are an
integral part of AAMC’s mission
of providing patient-centered,
high-quality health care services.
Please call the auxiliary office
443-481-5050 to volunteer or to
request more information.

. LIVING

y
ase

Risamacra

Sports Bar & Grill
Corner of West Street and Route 2
Open 7 Days from 11am - 2am

Late Night Kitchen Mon-Thur until Midnight and Fri-Sun until 1am
e ANnapolis Viewing HQ

Please join us, Steve Leonard, Greg & Matt Walling and the staff at WEST END!

Davidsonville Country Living
magazine is dedicated to resi-
dents of our fair community and
features families and individuals
who make Davidsonville the
place we love. It also features an
occasional local history or nostal-
gic interest. If you are a
Davidsonville resident not cur-
rently receiving the magazine
and would like to, please send
your email address to
david.grabau@n2pub.com.

David Grabau will email you a
free PDF version which you can
open and read.
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LONDONTOWNE
SYMPHONY
ORCHESTRA

The LSO Returns!
Announcing our 2021-2022 Season
All concerts at Maryland Hall
801 Chase Street, Annapolis, MD

Hispanic Heritage September 18, 7:30 pm
Featuring dancers from the Ballet Theatre of Maryland
and Tchaikovsky’s Symphony No. 4. Celebrating
Hispanic Heritage Month with special recognition of the
Maryland Cultural and Conference Center (MC3) and
the joy they bring to our community.

Halloween Spooktacular October 17, 2021

A family-friendly concert featuring music with
spooky sounds, haunted harmonies, and a costume
contest for all ages! Sponsored in part by the Parole
Rotary Club

A Salute to our Veterans January 15, 2022

A patriotic concert to honor, recognize, and
commemorate the members of our Armed Forces. The
LSO salutes you! Featuring Archbishop Spalding
Chorus.

All Together Now March 26, 2022

Featuring Coalition for African Americans in the
Performing Arts (CAAPA) and showcasing the winners
of the LSO’s state-wide, annual Young Artist
Competition.

Celebrating Annapolis Green June 11, 2022

Season finale and gala to

Maryland Hall requires audience members to wear
masks regardless of vaccination status
Season tickets, all five LSO concerts for $100, are
available from Maryland Hall at
www.marylandhall.org/events/ or call 410-263-5544.
Individual concert tickets cost $25 each. Students are
always admitted free but still need a student ticket
ordered through Maryland Hall. Tickets are also
available at the door on concert dates.
Go to http://Iso-music.org to purchase tickets, sign
up for newsletter, and to donate.
Our mailing address is:
Londontowne Symphony Orchestra,
PO Box 926, Edgewater, MD 21037

The Killarney House and Londontowne Symphony
Orchestra are partnering to hold a fundraising dinner
for the LSO, Tuesday, September 21, 2021, all day!
Offering a three-course dinner for $25, Killarney House
will donate $20 of each dinner to the LSO.

Special LSO Dinner Menu
Starter selection: Side salad with house dressing or
potato & leek soup.
Entrees available: Fish & chips; Grilled chicken Caesar
salad; medieval beef stew; or Shepherd’s Pie.
Dessert: Irish bread pudding.

CALL FOR RESERVATIONS: (410) 798-8700
Specify the special LSO menu when ordering
(Reservations not available via email)
Online orders and takeout are also available at

www.Killarneyhousepub.com
584 West Central Avenue, Davidsonville, MD 21035

promote a sustainable,
environmentally friendly
community with memorable
music to match. In collaboration
with Annapolis Green.

Chesapeake Bay Summit
(continued from page 13)

starve the water of oxygen. As a
result, iconic species like oysters,
rockfish, and shad continue to
languish.

*Frank Sesno is a former CNN
correspondent, anchor, and
Washington bureau chief. He spent
11 years as Director of Media and
Public Affairs at the George
Washington University and is
currently Director of Strategic
Initiatives.

www.AmericanSprinter.com 410-897-4297
195 Defense Highway in Annapolis
A Dealership for Buses too...
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Anne Arundel County Farmers’ Market
Riva Road at Truman Parkway
Market Days
Saturdays 7:00 am—Noon thru December
Sundays 10:00-1:00 all year round
Locally grown and locally produced foods
Presenting fresh vegetables, salad greens,
meats, artisan cheese, pasture-raised eggs,
fresh-cut culinary herbs, milk, yogurt.

The earliest hour is the most crowded
Wear your mask and maintain social distance.
Watch us on local television!

Your Farmers Market Today!
Comcast channel 99 and Verizon channel 39
Fridays at 5:30 pm, Wednesdays at 11:30 am
For more information, check out the website at
www.aacofarmersmarket.com, or contact by email
aacfmsecretary@gmail.com

DACA OFFICERS
Term until next election September 2021
President Bruce Stein 410-956-3759
bsteinesq@yahoo.com
H. Edward Woods
pgchiefl 81 @gmail.com
Gail Enright
info@daca-md.org
Brian Stanton 410-798-9318
Brian_stanton63@yahoo.com
DIRECTORS
Term to 2022
Christopher Asher christopher.asher@ampf.com 410-798-4704
Sean Healy roundrockinn@aol.com 301-848-6573
Meredith McQ-Greason mrmcquoid@gmail.com410-533-9923
Cynthia Morgan glfriday@yahoo.com 240-393-1311
Term to June 2024
Andrew Healy  andrewjchealy@gmail.com 703-307-5320
Lynn Marano billandlynnmarano@verizon.net 410-798-6670
Frank Purdy franklisapurdy@comcast.net  240-305-2478
Melissa Stanton  brimeli@yahoo.com 443-858-7470
Term til next election 2023

Vice President 410-798-0764

Secretary 410-533-4766

Treasurer

Ray Alcorn acornreno@gmail.com 410-956-0852
Jeff Bishop jbgansettl @aol.com 410-808-5597
Kate Fox fox4smith@verizon.net 410-956-4852
Wayne Reid wayne.reid@c2Inm.com  410-798-9490

"“Villager

Hewsletter of the Davidsonville Area Civic Assouation
P. O. Box 222, Davidsonville, Maryland 21035
DACA web site: www.daca-md.org
President 410-956-3759
Editor 410-533-4766
info@daca-md.org and on Facebook
The Villager is published at least six times each year. We
invite your written and signed contributions of letters, articles,
and community notices.

Bruce Stein
Gail Enright

JOIN DACA

MEMBERSHIP: I wish to be a member of DACA and receive the VILLAGER. At $10.00 per year for each person, my check
for $ is enclosed, payable to DACA for membership for person(s) for year(s). Also enclosed is my

contribution of §

to DACA to help with the expenses incurred in the effort to maintain the quality of life that brought

us to the Davidsonville area and to help guide the growth and development of our community OR for the Scholarship Fund.

pUES ARE $10.00 PER PERSON PER YEAR

Mail to: DACA, P.O. BOX 222, Davidsonville, MD 21035.

Name(s) email
Address
Telephones Today’s date

Your comments, your interests?
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